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October 28, 2015 

 

Mr. Anthony Hood 

Chairman 

Zoning Commission 

441 4th Street NW, Suite 200S 

Washington, DC 20001 

zcsubmissions@dc.gov  

 

RE: Application by Hillel at The George Washington University for Zoning 

Relief at 2300 H Street, N.W.; and Application by The George Washington 

University to Amend the 2007 Foggy Bottom Campus Plan in Order to Permit 

University Use of Leased Space Within the Building - Z.C. Case No. 06-11L 

 

Dear Chairman Hood, 

 

At its regular meeting on October 21, 2015, Advisory Neighborhood Commission 2A (“ANC 

2A” or “Commission”) considered the above-referenced matter. With six of seven 

commissioners present, a quorum at a duly-noticed public meeting, the Commission voted 

unanimously (6-0-0), after a motion made by Commissioner Smith and seconded by 

Commissioner Schrefer, to re-submit the previous resolution that ANC 2A adopted at its 

regular meeting on June 18, 2014 regarding the matter, and to submit this cover letter along 

with the resolution. 

 

During ANC 2A’s regular meeting on June 18, 2014, the Commission spent a considerable 

amount of time hearing from Hillel at The George Washington University (“GW Hillel”) and 

from St. Mary’s Church, which is located immediately adjacent to GW Hillel’s proposed 

development site, regarding the proposed development. ANC 2A took into consideration the 

historic nature of St. Mary’s Church and GW Hillel’s need for a new building for their student 

ministry activities, in addition to other factors. The Commission thus voted to conditionally 

support GW Hillel’s application for zoning relief, contingent, among other conditions, on: 

 

● GW Hillel and St. Mary’s Court finalizing a construction management agreement 

that was acceptable to both organizations 

 

● GW Hillel addressing any concerns regarding St. Mary’s Church’s light and air 

quality 

 

The Commission also voted to raise no objection to The George Washington University’s 

request for a campus plan amendment in order to allow the university to lease space inside of 

the proposed development once it was completed. 

 

At ANC 2A’s regular meeting on October 21, 2015, the Commission discussed the matter 

again, hearing from representatives from both GW Hillel and St. Mary’s Church. The 

Commission appreciated both organizations’ hard work in attempting to finalize a 
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construction management agreement that would safeguard the historic structure of St. Mary’s 

Church during the construction process, as well as GW Hillel’s efforts to address St. Mary’s 

Church’s concerns regarding light and air quality by reducing the height of the development’s 

south exterior wall as part of the final design plans. However, given the fact that GW Hillel 

and St. Mary’s Church were not able to finalize a construction management agreement that 

was acceptable to both organizations, the Commission was unable to pass a resolution in 

support of the application by GW Hillel and The George Washington University before the 

Zoning Commission considers the matter at its meeting on November 9, 2015. 

 

ANC 2A has thus voted to re-submit the previous resolution that the Commission adopted 

regarding the matter at its regular meeting on June 18, 2014, in hopes that both GW Hillel and 

St. Mary’s Church will be able to reach a construction management agreement in advance of 

the Zoning Commission’s decision regarding the matter. 

 

Commissioners Patrick Kennedy (2A01@anc.dc.gov) and Philip Schrefer 

(schreferdc2@hotmail.com) are the Commission’s representatives in this matter. 

 

ON BEHALF OF THE COMMISSION. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Patrick Kennedy 

Chairperson 

 

CC: David Avitabile, Counsel for the Applicant and The George Washington University 

  Stephen Marcus, Counsel for St. Mary’s Church 

  Barbara Kahlow, Secretary-Treasurer, West End Citizens Association 
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